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Special CIP Committee Meeting Minutes
April 29, 2015
1:15 p.m.

Location:  City Council Chamber, 1st floor, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street, Suite 425

In attendance:  Council Members Lori Boyer (Chair), Matt Schellenberg, Bill Gulliford, John Crescimbeni, Greg Anderson (arr. 1:43)
Also: Council Member Jim Love (arr. 1:53); Kyle Billy, Phillip Peterson, Trista Straits – Council Auditor’s Office; Juliette Williams – Legislative Services Division; Peggy Sidman – Office of General Counsel; Jeff Clements – Council Research Division;  Ronnie Belton, Glenn Hansen, Joey Greive, Marc Stickney, Jim Behrendt, Judie Garard, Patti Coleman – Finance Department; Nicole Spradley – ECA
Meeting Convened: 1:32 p.m. (following a press conference on the committee’s work immediately preceding the meeting)
Chairwoman Boyer convened the meeting with a quorum present and the attendees introduced themselves for the record.  

Recap of bill status
Chairwoman Boyer briefly recapped the status of all of the legislation the committee has introduced to date (7 bills currently pending). She distributed to the committee pending Ordinance 2015-294 introduced by Council President Yarborough to amend the City/JTA interlocal agreement with a revised local option gas tax project list. The committee will review this legislation at a future meeting.
Council Member Crescimbeni previously suggested that the committee adopt legislation memorializing the City/JTA BJP funding and project arrangement in a manner that will be easily findable in future years to guide the work of future councils.

Motion (Crescimbeni): the committee will propose legislation to memorialize the City/BJP project agreement with the JTA, pending further committee review of the draft legislation – approved.
Teresa Eichner of the Mayor’s Office recommended that the legislation include a listing of the BJP projects that are not being done by either the City or JTA due to lack of funding so that a future Council may prioritize those projects if funding materializes. Assistant Council Auditor Kyle Billy recommended that the research for the bill also memorialize the $65 million the City transferred to JTA when the BJP sales tax produced “excess” funds in the early years of the program to present a true picture of the entire transaction.
Policy issues
Chairwoman Boyer reviewed a list of 26 policy topics suggested by committee members for consideration. She asked for additional information for a future meeting on item #12 regarding whether certain expenses should be allocated to particular department budgets or to broader citywide accounts. The committee discussed the process by which the Council is informed (or not informed) about delays in capital projects and suggested the need for a mechanism for regular, understandable reporting to the City Council on the progress of projects, particularly those that are delayed for some reason. Angela Moyer discussed the City’s former use of sinking funds to replace vehicles and computers and how the policy has changed over the years. 
Judie Garrard explained how a City payment via wire transfer bypasses the City’s accounts payable system which prevents overspending a particular authorized budget. If management determines that a pressing need exists and budgetary authority is expected shortly that would create the needed capacity, the wire transfer can be authorized. Patti Coleman described the difference between wire transfers and ACH transactions which are handled differently by the accounts payable system. She also described how the “system interface” process by which departments upload budget transfer requests into the FAMIS system for payment allows some transactions beyond budget authorization to occur (i.e. payroll and internal service charges). Accounting Division personnel do flag expenditures over budget and inform departments that they need to transfer funds from somewhere else in their budget into the deficit account.
Chairwoman Boyer said that she would meet with the Auditor’s Office and Finance Department in a noticed meeting (so that other council members may attend) to begin grouping the 26 topics into logical groupings for committee discussion. Mr. Crescimbeni suggested first tackling policy issues that might impact the FY15-16 budget preparation process, then move on to other more general topics. 
Use of stormwater utility revenue (#3) and vehicle/computer purchase sinking funds (#19) will be discussed next week.

Teresa Eichner distributed a handout requesting a transfer of $814,773 from several Public Works capital projects (Haverty/YMCA building accounts and Emergency Operations Center accounts) to allocate approximately $407,000 to Jax Beach Pier repairs and the same amount to a general facilities capital maintenance account to provide funding for much needed repairs at the pier and to City buildings. A bill was introduced at the council meeting last night to accomplish the transfers. Ms. Moyer noted that one of the proposed funding sources for this transfer was a state grant to the Emergency Operations Center that cannot be used for the pier, and suggested that another funding source could be found. Chairwoman Boyer suggested that the Subfund 31P reserve account ($902,455.75) could be a source for both these projects. The committee asked Luis Flores, Chief of Public Buildings, to provide a comprehensive list at the next meeting of all capital maintenance needs in prioritized order with cost estimates and length of time pending on the list. Ms. Boyer indicated that the committee will deal first with policy issues and recommended that the pier and building maintenance items be taken up by the Finance Committee in its regular work.
Meeting Adjourned: 3:07 p.m.

Minutes:  Jeff Clements, Council Research Division
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